EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP
Minutes of meeting on Thursday 8th September 2016 at 16:15

Present:
Sheriff Reith QC (Chair)



Sheriff Corke


Sheriff Braid


Isobel Duff, Head of the Civil Department 



Ann Lowe, AWI Clerk and Secretary to the User Group 



D Allison, on behalf of the Office of the Public Guardian



R Fairgrieve, solicitor and safeguarder



Gary Burton, solicitor (in place of Catriona Watt)


H McGinty, solicitor and safeguarder



Wendy Dalgliesh, Scottish Legal Aid Board (in place of K Burke) 



M Clarke, solicitor on behalf of the City of Edinburgh Council



S Ross, solicitor on behalf of Midlothian Council 



C Ogilvie, solicitor (in place of K Philp) 



G Wilson, solicitor on behalf of East Lothian Council 



Sujatha Amarnath, AWI desk
1. Welcome and apologies 

Apologies where received from Mr Docwra, solicitor and safeguarder. 

Sheriff Reith welcomed members to the third meeting of the AWI User Group and, in particular, Ms Ross on behalf of Midlothian Council, now a member of the User Group in its own right. 

2. Minutes of 18th February 2016

The Minutes of the 18th of February 2016 were approved. 

3. Matters Arising 

No matters arising. 

4. Website

Sheriff Reith told members that the webpage for the Guardianship Court and User Group is now up and running and that it can be reached by way of a link on the main webpage for Edinburgh Sheriff Court on the main SCTS website.  Mr Fairgrieve mentioned that the link on the webpage to “Regulations” was not working. Mrs Duff told members that she had checked the webpage that morning and that, although that link had been down, it was now working again.  Mr Fairgrieve asked if a link to recent decisions could be added to the website.  He also suggested that the existence of the webpage could be brought to wider attention by means of notices for the Scottish Legal News newsletter and the Journal of the Law Society of Scotland.  Sheriff Corke suggested that the webpage could include a link to Sheriff Appeal Court judgments. Sheriff Reith thought that these were good ideas.  Mrs Duff undertook to attend to the issues regarding the website, including placing approved minutes on the webpage, and looking into placing notices in the Scottish Legal News and the Law Journal.
5. Interim Hearings

Sheriff Corke indicated that a few cases seeking interim hearings have been sought for no apparent reason. These should be restricted in accordance with the Practice Note and not used as a possible attempt to gain priority in the hearing of a case.  He also reminded members that a writ requires to include averments specifying the need for any interim orders sought.  However, this was less of an issue now than it used to be.
6. Difficulties with postal service on the Mental Welfare Commission

Ms Ross told members about problems Midlothian Council have been having with “track and trace” in relation to intimations to the Mental Welfare Commission for Scotland (MWC) where papers had apparently been received by the MWC but the Royal Mail website was not showing this.  She asked whether other members had experienced the same problem, but none had.  More widely, Ms McGinty indicated that, on occasion, a postman will leave a “something for you” card or an “item has been left” card at an address.  Mr Fairgrieve told members that he had sometimes had to contact people himself in order to find out if documents had arrived in the post. Sheriff Braid indicated that “track and trace” was useful to the court but that it should not be an impediment. Sheriffs Reith, Braid and Corke all agreed that if track and trace was not available they would be content with email confirmation from the MWC that a copy application had been received and that there was no objection to it. 
7. AOCB

Ms McGinty told members of a legal aid case which a safeguarder had raised with her just before the meeting.  The safeguarder had been appointed but the solicitor for the applicant had now withdrawn from acting.  The safeguarder was not clear what the position would be about responsibility for her fees as she assumed that legal aid would now have been terminated.   Ms Dalgliesh told members that legal aid will not yet have been terminated.  What happens is that, where there are ongoing proceedings, before they terminate legal aid SLAB will first of all suspend the legal aid certificate for two weeks to see if a new solicitor is instructed.  Ms Dalgliesh also reminded members that legal aid cannot be granted until an application is submitted and that it was also worth remembering that special urgency cover can be sought for urgent steps in proceedings and that these applications are normally considered on the same day they are submitted.  Ms McGinty also brought up the issue of applications taking longer to be processed for legal aid especially if it is a minute. Ms Dalgliesh told members that this would happen in a case where it is necessary to carry out a financial assessment.  Sheriff Reith also told members that, in legal aid cases, awards of expenses are now made up to the date of the grant of the legal aid certificate that and a style of interlocutor has been created to cover this. 
Mr Clarke asked whether it was necessary for safeguarders routinely to appear at hearings as he gave an example of a recent case where a safeguarder’s bill included £700 for 3.5 hours of work which had included travel to and from court.  He was concerned about the cost implications for Edinburgh Council if the fees and outlays of safeguarders who were based some distance from the court were higher than others because of that, particularly if the case was a straightforward one or if it was known that the hearing was going to have to be continued.  Mr Wilson thought it was unusual for safeguarders not to be appointed in East Lothian Council cases, hence clarification would be helpful.  Ms McGinty pointed out that safeguarders had to have a common sense attitude to this, particularly in relation to procedural hearings where it was known that a hearing was going to have to be continued.  In such a situation, one person could appear for all parties, including the safeguarder.  However, a safeguarder might well have to attend a final hearing, not least because circumstances can change.  Sheriff Braid told members that there were cases where the attendance of safeguarders at a hearing is required, for example, where interim orders are sought. He also reminded members that a safeguarder’s function is to report to the court.  However, if everything is in a safeguarder’s report and there is nothing to add at court, he did not think there was a need for a safeguarder to attend.  In relation to the issue of the distance of a safeguarder from the court, Sheriff Reith told members that safeguarders are generally appointed on a “rota” system with the view to seeking to achieve a broadly equal spread of reports to all safeguarders.  If account had to be taken of the distance a safeguarder was based from the court in deciding on the appointment of a safeguarder, that would have implications for such a “rota” system.  
Mr Fairgrieve asked if the AWI clerk has to e-mail out for safeguarders’ reports. Ms Lowe informed members that reports are usually submitted to the court by 12 noon on the Tuesday prior to hearings on a Thursday. 

Mr Fairgrieve and Ms McGinty both agreed to feed back to the safeguarders’ forum in October the issues of safeguarders appearing at hearings and their charges, including any charges in relation to travel time. 
Ms Allison informed members that the OPG is to be holding a half day event on 31 October or 1 November 2016 in Edinburgh in relation to introducing proposals for a professional guardianship scheme where there are five or more guardianships. 
8. Date of Next Meeting 

It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 2nd March 2017 at 16:15 at Edinburgh Sheriff Court. 
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